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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On December 30, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on May 26, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

June 1, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:
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1. Compensability of the claimant’s April 1, 2010, injury.

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability from April 2, 2010, to a date to

be determined.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant contends that as a result of his leg
injury, he has suffered and is suffering
temporary total disability.  At the end of his
healing period, the Claimant anticipates that
he will have suffered a permanent partial
disability.”

Respondents were given a period of time following the pre-

hearing conference to file a questionnaire but prior to the order

being issued and to date it has not been received.

The claimant in this matter is a forty-four-year-old male who

was employed by the respondent on April 1, 2010, to perform

construction type work primarily as a roofer.  There is no dispute

that on that day the claimant, a man by the name of Chase, and a

man by the name of Hector were performing roofing duties at a job

site for the respondent.  There is also no dispute that at some

point during the day the claimant and Chase became involved in a

physical altercation which resulted in the claimant injuring his

left leg.

I note that the following portion is taken from the transcript

of the hearing in this matter.  At the hearing, the claimant

required the use of a translator that was provided by the

respondents.  The translator, on several occasions, had problems

with translating what the claimant had actually said in his answers
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to questions from the attorneys.  The translator explained that his

problem arose from a difference in dialect.

The claimant gave the following description of the events that

occurred on April 1, 2009, leading up to and during the altercation

with Chase on cross examination:

“Q. Mr. Gonzales, you - my understanding is
that you were arguing with Chase that morning.

A. No, I was not fighting, all I said was, let
it be and keep working, keep on going with
your work.

Q. Did you tell him he wasn’t doing his job
correctly?

A. Yes, I did tell him that he was not welding
correctly.

Q. And then he insulted you?

A. First he insulted Hector and then I came
and told him let it go, let’s just keep
working, keep welding.  At that moment we
switched, I grabbed the roller and Hector
grabbed the grout and Chase kept welding, but
Chase proceeded to keep welding incorrectly.
At that moment I told him, Chase you’re
welding wrong still.

Q. Okay, so you told Chase that he was not
doing a good job more than once?

A. Yes, first when before we switched
positions and then after we switched, when he
proceeded to weld I told him twice.

Q. Ad what you said made him angry?

A. Yes he threw a torch and proceeded to come
at me.

Q. And he - did he ever insult you?

A. After he threw the torch he did insult me.

Q. He called you names?
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A. Yes.

Q. And you called him crazy?

A. When Hector and Chase were done fighting he
did walk away and tell him you’re crazy.

Q. We’re getting too much conversation here.
Did you call him crazy?

A. After he offended me I called him crazy,
but not after he offended Hector.

BY MR. GONZALES: Excuse me, I’m sorry, I don’t
understand the English it’s different in
Spanish.

Q. And you hit Chase with a pole or a rod?

A. I tried to pick up a stick, but I was
unable to hit him.

Q. What kind of stick did you try to pick up?

A. A piece of aluminum.  A piece of aluminum
that I picked.  It was similar to this
aluminum pipe.

Q. Were you using that stick as part of your
job?

A. Yes.

Q. Is it your testimony you did not hit him?

A. No, he was not able to, he fell at that
moment.”

The respondents called Randy Henry as a witness.  Mr. Henry is

a supervisor for the respondent and was on the job site during the

altercation.  Mr. Henry gave the following testimony on direct

examination regarding what he witnessed leading up to and during

the altercation:

“Q. Tell us what you recall about what
happened leading up to this incident and about
the incident itself.
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A. Okay, Hector, Chase, and Jose was working
together, it takes three people when you’re
torching, sealing the laps.  Jose was running
the torch.  Chase was running the roller and
Hector was doing granules.  What they was
arguing about I was farther away from them, I
couldn’t hear them.  I stopped.

Q. Could you tell that they were speaking?

A. I could tell they’s arguing.  I told them
if they couldn’t get along to split up and do
something different.

Q. And when you say you could tell that they
were arguing, who do you mean by they?

A. Chase and Jose.

Q. Okay and how could you tell that?

A. Just by their actions.  So they switched
places and they went back to work.

Q. And when you say they switches places, what
do you mean?

A. Jose got the - Jose had the torch and the
hook and Chase has the roller.

Q. What’s the hook?

A. You got to hold the lap up to heat it up
underneath.

Q. What’s the lap?

A. Where you got one ply of roof and another
ply comes over the top of it.

Q. Okay.

A. It’s just a three inch lap that goes all
the way across the roof, every three feet you
got a lap, that’s the width of the row.

Q. Alright, and then what happened?

A. They went back to work.  They didn’t get
very far.  They started arguing again.  Chase
hit Jose.
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Q. When you say they started arguing again,
whose they?

A. Chase and Jose.

Q. Okay, was Hector doing anything?

A. Hector, if he was arguing with them to
begin with I didn’t no (sic) it.  So, I don’t
know exactly how that come about, but I’m not
sure myself.

Q. Okay, so then what happened?

A. Chase hit Jose in the chest with both
hands.  Jose come back and hit Chase right up
side the face with a stick.

Q. The same stick he’s been using?

A. Same stick he’s been using.

Q. Okay, then what happened?

A. Chase grabbed him and they fell down,
that’s when he hurt his leg.

Q. So he fell -

A. I went and pulled Chase - I had a hold of
Chase, Pedro got a hold of Jose, but Jose
really couldn’t do nothing else.”

The respondents in this matter relies on Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(B)(i) and (iii) which state:

“(B) “Compensable Injury” does not include:

(i) Injury to any active participant in
assaults or combats which, although they may
occur in the work place, are the result of
non-employment-related hostility or animus of
one, both, or all of the combatants and which
said assault or combat amounts to a deviation
from customary duties.

(iii) Injury which was inflicted upon the
employee at the time when employment services
were not being performed...”
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The Arkansas Court of Appeals has determined that Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(B)(i) is written in the conjunctive and contains

three prongs which must be satisfied before the statute works as a

bar to the claimant’s claim.  See, Flowers v Arkansas Hwy. And

Transp. Department, 62 Ark. App. 108, 968 S.W.2d 660 (1998).  The

Court in Flowers, stated that a claim is not compensable only if it

is shown:

“(1) That the injured employee was an active
participant in the assault or combat;

(2) That the assault or combat is the result
of non-employment-related hostility or animus;
and 

(3) That the assault or combat amounts to a
deviation from customary duties.”

Here, I find the claimant did actively participated in the

assault or combat, that assault or combat did amount to a deviation

from his customary duties as a roofer.  Nevertheless, a

preponderance of the evidence clearly demonstrates that the assault

or combat at issue was the result of employment-related hostility.

The altercation between the claimant and Chase happened due to an

argument over the way the claimant perceived Chase to have

improperly performed his employment duties.  Given that the second

statutory prong has not been satisfied, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(B)(i)(iii) cannot act as a bar to this claim for workers’

compensation benefits.

In, Tabor v Stracener Painting, Full Workers’ Compensation

Commission, April 1, 1996 (E500745) the Full Commission has held

that if an accident was a result of an employment-related
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hostility, then the resulting injury arises out of that employment.

Given that I must strictly construe the provision of Act 796 of

1993, I find that this claim cannot be barred pursuant to the Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(B)(i) and (iii).

After the incident, the claimant was taken to Sparks Regional

Medical Center and was treated for his injuries.  Diagnostic

testing was performed on the claimant which included x-rays and a

CT scan of the claimant’s lower left extremity.  The claimant was

admitted to the hospital on April 1, 2010, and a medical record

from that day gives the admitting diagnosis of “left proximal

tibula plateau fracture.”  The admitting physician was Dr. Greg

Jones.

The claimant underwent a surgical operation in the form of an

“open reduction of internal fixation, left tibula lateral plateau

fracture” and the discharge report states a final diagnosis of

“left lateral tibula plateau fracture, comminuted intra-articular,

depressed.”  The claimant was discharged from Sparks’ Regional

Medical Center on April 5, 2010.  The claimant’s surgical procedure

was performed by Dr. Marvin Mumme.  Dr. Mumme continued to see the

claimant after his discharge from the hospital and as of December

10, 2010, Dr. Mumme issued an off work slip commenting that the

“PT. is unable to work knee pain and stiffness.”

After reviewing the medical records and the testimony in this

matter, it is clear that there are objective medical findings of

injury to the claimant’s left extremity.  Given that the claimant’s

claim was not barred by Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(B)(i)(iii) and
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that the claimant’s injuries arose out of an employment related

event of hostility, I find that the claimant has met his burden and

proven his injuries to be compensable. 

The claimant has also requested temporary total disability

benefits from April 2, 2010, to a date to be determined.  Again,

after review of the medical records including an off work slip

issued by Dr. Mumme a mere twenty days before the hearing in this

matter, I find that the claimant is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from April 2, 2010, to a date to be determined.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on May 26, 2010, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed June 1, 2010, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

of objective medical findings of injury to his lower left

extremity.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he suffered a compensable injury on April 1, 2010, to his

lower left extremity.
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4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to reasonable and necessary medical treatment

associated with his compensable injury.

5. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

April 2, 2010, to a date to be determined.

6. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this matter commiserate

with the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.

ORDER

The respondents shall pay for the claimant’s reasonable and

necessary medical treatment.

The respondents shall pay temporary total disability from

April 2, 2010, to a date to be determined.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the additional benefits awarded

herein, with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the

respondents in addition to such benefits and one half of said

attorney's fee to be withheld by the respondents from such

benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.
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This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


